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Thirty-eighth Congregation — Conferment 
of Honorary and Higher Degrees

The University held its thirty-eighth congregation for the conferment of honorary and 
higher degrees on 12th October, 1989 at the Sir Run Run Shaw Hall. Over 1,000 
graduates, parents and guests attended the ceremony, at which His Excellency the 
Governor and Chancellor of the University, Sir David Wilson, officiated.

Four eminent persons were awarded honorary doctorates by the University. The 
degree of Doctor of Laws, honor i s  causa , was conferred on the Rt. Hon. Lord 
Butterfield of Stechford, Dr. Harry Fang Sin-yang and the Hon. Maria Tam Wai-chu; 
and the degree of Doctor of Science, honor i s  causa , on Professor Lee Yuan-Tseh. 
Citations for the honorary graduates were written and delivered by Dr. Byron Weng, 
reader in government and public administration of the University. Professor Lee 
Yuan-Tseh addressed the assembly on behalf of the honorary graduates.

The congregation also saw the award of higher degrees to 238 graduates, 
including nine Doctors of Philosophy, 87 Masters of Philosophy, 14 Masters of Arts, 
26 Masters of Arts (Education), two Masters of Science, and 100 Masters of Business 
Administration.
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Citations

The Rt. Hon. Lord Butterfield of Stechford，OBE，KBE，DM， 
MD，FRCP，LLD(Hon)，DMedSci(Hon), DSc(Hon)

The Rt. Hon. Lord Butterfield o f Stechford is an 
eminent British scientist and educator. For forty years, 
he devoted himself to medicine and education, making 
indelible marks in both Great Britain and Hong Kong.

Bom in 1920, Lord Butterfield was educated at 
Solihull School and attended Exeter College, Oxford 
University. Medicine was his professional goal but he 
was also an outstanding athlete. 
He represented Oxford in the 
1940-41 Rugby game against 
Cambridge, was captain of the 
hockey team from 1940 to 1942 
and of the cricket team in 1942. 
After college, he earned a fine 
military service record. He was a 
Major in the Royal Army Medi
cal Corps, Army Operational 
Research Group from  1947 to 
1950.

As a m edical scientist, 
L o rd  B u tte r f ie ld  holds M D  
degrees fro m  both  Johns 
Hopkins and Cambridge Univer
sities and a D M  degree from  
Oxford (Exeter College). From 
1958 to 1971，he was professor o f medicine at Guy's 
Hospital and Medical School. He is the author o f 
several books and more than 100 articles on such 
topics as bums, diabetes, tolbutamide, priorities in 
medicine, and choice o f treatment. Both Oxford 
(1960-66) and Cambridge (1967-75) Universities 
invited him to serve as their examiner in medicine, and 
both Yale and Harvard Universities welcomed him as 
visiting professor.

As an educator, Lord Butterfield has served as 
vice-chancellor o f Nottingham University (1971-75)， 
master o f Downing College, Cambridge (1978-87) and 
vice-chancellor o f Cambridge University (1983-85). 
Both the B ritish  U n ive rs ity  Grants Committee 
(1966-71) and the Hong Kong U n ive rs ity  and

Polytechnic Grants Committee (UPGC) (1975-83) 
have benefited from his services. He was o f course the 
chairman o f the Medical Sub-Committee o f the UPGC 
which planned and launched our medical school. To 
meet the urgency o f the planning, he introduced the 
procedure o f circulating the chairman's briefing notes 
to a ll members o f the comm ittee, to speed up 

decisions.
Lord Butterfield has led 

the work of many national and 
international medical boards, 
committees and councils. A 
noted authority on diabetes, he 
served as chairman of the 
Bedford Diabetic Survey (1962), 
chairman of the British Diabetic 
Association (1967-74) and vice- 
president of the Council of the 
European Association for the 
Study of Diabetes (1968-1971). 
Since 1964 he has been con
sultant to WHO Expert Commit
tee on Diabetes. Foundations and 
Trusts have enlisted his help in 
their work. He is currently the 

chairman of the Jardine Educational Trust, the Health 
Promotion Research Trust, and the Croucher 
Foundation, and a trustee of the GB-Sasakawa 
Foundation, among others.

Not surprisingly, Lord Butterfield has received 
many honours and awards. Nottingham University, 
UK; Keio University, Japan; and Florida International 
University, USA; have conferred honorary degrees 
upon him. He was awarded an OBE in 1953, knighted 
in 1978 and made Baron Butterfield o f Stechford in 
1988.

For his distinguished service to medicine and 
tertiary education in Great Britain and in Hong Kong, 
I present, Mr. Chancellor, Lord Butterfield for the 
award o f the degree o f Doctor o f Laws, honoris causa .
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D r. H a rry  Fang Sin-yang, C BE，M BBS ，M C h (O rth )， 
L L D (H o n )，FRCSE，FACS，FRACS, JP

Dr. Harry Fang Sin-yang, I trust, is a very happy man. 
It is said helping others is a source o f happiness and 
this eminent orthopaedic surgeon has dedicated 
himself to helping the handicapped with his scalpel 
and with community leadership.

Bom in 1923 in Nanjing, China, Dr. Fang came 
to Hong Kong to study at King's College in 1937 and 
entered the University of Hong Kong at the age of 
seventeen. During World War II，he served in the field 
ambulance core in defence of Hong Kong and for his 
valour he was awarded the 
Defence Medal after the War 
(1948). In 1949, he received an 
MB BS degree from the 
University of Hong Kong and 
began his career as an assistant 
lecturer of general surgery. 
Three years later, a Sino-British 
Fellowship Trust Scholarship 
took him to the University of 
Liverpool where he wrote a 
dissertation on the cervical- 
spine and earned an MCh(Orth) 
degree. He returned to the 
University of Hong Kong in 
1956 as a lecturer in ortho­
paedic surgery. In 1958， he 
joined the Hong Kong Govern­
ment as an orthopaedic specialist and later served 
several hospitals as consultant orthopaedic surgeon. 
By 1964, he had become a leader in the medical 
community. He was president o f the British Medical 
Association Hong Kong Branch (1964-65) and 
president o f the Hong Kong Medical Association 
(1966-67).

Since the later 1960s, Dr. Fang has devoted 
himself to improving rehabilitation services for people 
with physical and mental handicaps. He has been 
instrumental in the rapid expansion o f such services in 
sports and recreation and other new areas. His 
appointment to Hong Kong's Legislative Council

(1974-85) and Executive Council (1978-83) was no 
doubt the happiest o f news for the disabled.

During his thirty years o f public service, Dr. 
Fang has served on numerous committees at home and 
abroad. He was president o f Rehabilitation Inter
national from 1980 to 1984. From 1979 to 1985, he 
served this University as a member o f its Council. For 
over ten years, he has been the chairman o f two key 
government committees, namely, the Medical De
velopm ent Adv isory  Committee and the Reha

bilita tion Development Coordi
nating Committee. He is also a 
S teward o f the R oya l Hong 
Kong Jockey Club and honorary 
president o f the Hong Kong 
Sports A s s o c ia tio n  fo r  the 
M entally Handicapped, among 
others.

Indeed, Hong Kong is a 
healthier and happier community 
because of Dr. Fang's tireless 
efforts and able leadership. He 
has shown us that, in one way or 
another, we are all handicapped, 
but, with just a little help, most of 
us can lead normal and pro
ductive lives. To help others is 
really to help ourselves. In recog

nition of his services to medical education and his 
compassion as a social worker pa r  excellence , his 
alma mater honoured him with a Doctor of Laws 
degree in 1977. In 1981, he was nominated Man of the 
Year in the United Kingdom and named Citizen of the 
Year in Hong Kong. He was appointed a Justice of the 
Peace in 1964 and the Queen bestowed upon him the 
OBE in 1966 and the CBE in 1985.

For his achievements as an eminent surgeon and 
his significant contribution to rehabilitation services in 
Hong Kong and beyond, I present, Mr. Chancellor, Dr. 
Harry Fang Sin-yang for the award o f the degree of 
Doctor o f Laws, honoris causa .
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The Hoe, Maria Tam Wai-chu，CBE，LLB, JP

The name Maria Tam Wai-chu is known to most, if not 
every, resident adult in Hong Kong. The daughter of a 
police sergeant, she rose rapidly to be a powerful 
figure in local politics through devotion, hard work 
and outstanding service.

Bom in Hong Kong, Miss Tam graduated from 
St. Paul's Co-educational College and completed her 
law studies at the University of London with honours. 
Called to the bar at Gray's Inn, 
she began her career as a 
barrister in England.

In her youth, Maria Tam 
was a student leader and an 
adventurous traveller. At St. 
Paul's, she was head prefect 
and school mixed choir 
chairman. While in London, 
she spent her summers 
working in factories. She 
walked, camped and rode 
long-distance buses through 
Europe, Central Asia and 
North America. Thus, when 
she decided to return to serve 
her own people, she was 
already a well-travelled Hong 
Kong belonger.

Miss Tarn's unusual ability and her dedication to 
the service of grass roots citizens soon propelled her 
into political prominence. In 1979, she was elected to 
the Urban Council. In 1981, she was appointed to the 
Legislative Council and two years later, to the 
Executive Council as well.

Few individuals have given more of themselves 
to public service than Miss Tam. She is not a director 
of any corporation, but, she has served with distinction 
on many government councils, bodies, committees and 
civic associations. Among Hong Kong's many 
councillors, she alone has been a member at all four 
levels of representative councils. She is a founding 
leader of at least three Hong Kong organizations: the

Federation of Women Lawyers, the Junior Police 
Officers Association and the influential Progressive 
Hong Kong Society. Many of Hong Kong's public 
bodies and community organizations have benefited 
from her service. They include the Housing Authority 
Operation Committee, the Transport Advisory 
Committee, the Board of Education, the Boys' and 
Girls' Clubs Association, the Association of Business 

and Professional Women, the 
Newspapers Association, and 
many others. The Chinese 
University is fortunate to have 
had Miss Tam on its Council 
and the Terms of Service 
Committee since 1982. The 
University's Student Union 
also has the benefit of her 
service as a legal adviser. Her 
significant achievements over 
the years have been recog­
nized when she was named 
one of the Ten Outstanding 
Young Persons of 1982, and 
made a JP in 1982, and 
awarded the OBE in 1985 and 
CBE in 1988.

At present, Miss Tam is a member of Hong 
Kong's Executive Council and Legislative Council, as 
well as a member of the HKSAR Basic Law Drafting 
Committee. Miss Tam often puts herself in the eye of 
a political typhoon. With courage, conviction and 
endless energy, she tackles difficult, sometimes 
thankless jobs. Her instrumental role in the adoption of 
the ‘Lowu Through Train' formula for the first 
government of the future Hong Kong Special 
Administrative Region earlier this year is only one 
example of her drive and successes.

For her outstanding service and achievements, I 
present, Mr. Chancellor, Miss Maria Tam Wai-chu for 
the award of the degree of Doctor of Laws, honoris 
causa.
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Professor Yuan-Tseh Lee，BS，MS，PhD，DSc(Hon)

Professor Yuan-Tseh Lee is a distinguished scientist 
who developed ways of bringing many types of 
chemical reactions within range of study by means of 
crossed molecular beams. Thanks to his research, the 
world can now see more clearly the dynamics of the 
elementary chemical process. An admirer of Madame 
Curie, Professor Lee tells his students to 'Take hold of 
your own destiny and give yourself to science.' That is 
precisely what he exemplifies, 
with outstanding success. In 
1986, he was, together with 
Dudley Herschbach and John 
Polanyi, awarded the Nobel 
Prize for chemistry.

The third of eight 
children, Professor Lee was 
born in 1936 in Hsinchu, 
Taiwan. His father is an artist 
and his mother a teacher. His 
fine family inculcated in him 
the habit of hard work, the 
measured judgment of a good 
artist and an independent but 
modest personality. It is not 
accidental that four of the eight 
Lee children received PhD de
grees. At various stages in his 
school years, Professor Lee was a trombone player as 
well as a member of his school's baseball, ping-pong, 
and tennis teams. His love for baseball remains with 
him to this day. He still plays games with his students. 
To him, there are theories of chemical reactions to be 
learned at the moment of bat-ball impact.

In 1955, Professor Lee was admitted to the 
National Taiwan University as a meritorious student. 
As well as his excellent performance in chemistry, he 
took an active part in extracurricular activities. After 
graduation in 1959, he went on to National Tsinghua 
University and received his MS degree. He pursued his 
PhD at the University of California, Berkeley, under 
Professor Bruce Mahan. In 1967-68, he was a 
postdoctoral fellow at Harvard, where he worked with 
Professor Herschbach's group on the first successful 
non-alkali metallic molecular beam experiment. For 
six years afterwards, he taught at the University of

Chicago before he was drawn back to Berkeley in 
1974. He is currently professor of chemistry and 
principal investigator at the Lawrence Berkeley 
Laboratory, University of California, Berkeley. He has 
published more than 200 scientific reports and articles.

Fondly dubbed 'the Mozart in physics and 
chemistry, by Herschbach, Professor Lee is a man of 
extraordinary talent. Yet, he works a sixteen-hour day, 

going to bed in the small hours 
day after day. His daughter once 
mistook him for a guest who 
came to dinner now and then. It 
is remarkable that Professor Lee 
is still able to give a part of 
himself to the advancement of 
science and education in main 
land China, Taiwan and Hong 
Kong. As early as 1974， he 
served our University as exter
nal examiner and offered much 
valued advice.

Over the past two dec
ades, Professor Lee has received 
many fellowships and awards, 
including the National Medal of 
Science from the White House, 
the Peter Debye Award for 

Physical Chemistry and the Ernest O. Lawrence 
Award of the US Department of Energy. Numerous 
universities, including Columbia, Johns Hopkins, 
Chicago, Princeton, and Harvard, have invited him to 
hold distinguished lectureships. He has been elected 
a member or fellow of such prestigious institutions 
as the National Academy of Sciences, USA, the 
Academia Sinica in Taipei, and the Gottingen 
Academy of Sciences, West Germany. At least eight 
leading universities in China have made him their 
honorary professor. The University of Waterloo, 
Canada and the Chinese Academy of Sciences have 
conferred upon him honorary Doctor of Science 
degrees.

In recognition of his signal scholarship and 
outstanding contribution as an educator, I present, Mr. 
Chancellor, Professor Yuan-Tseh Lee for the award of 
the degree of Doctor of Science, honoris causa .
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Address by Professor Yuan-Tseh Lee

THE FUTURE ON HUMANITY 
IN A PERSPECTIVE OF 

THE CHANGES OVER THE CENTURY

Mr.  Chancel lor, Mr .  Vice-Chancel lor, distinguished 
guests and fr iends, ladies and gentlemen:

First of all, on behalf of the honorary graduates 
today, I would like to express our heart-felt thanks to 
The Chinese University. Although I have never stayed 
for any long periods of time in Hong Kong, I have 
enjoyed many sojourns in this city and, on such 
occasions, become acquainted with people from all 
walks of life who care for Hong Kong. Thus, little by 
little, I have ceased to find myself a stranger in this 
place. Every time I visit this sensitive and beautiful 
international metropolis, I become all the more 
impressed by the marks left by 'the changes of the 
times and social vicissitudes'. I would like to take the 
opportunity today to voice some of my personal views 
on The Future of Humanity in a Perspective of the 
Changes over the Century'.

The twentieth century is often regarded as the 
beginning of the era of the common people. During the 
past ninety years, we have witnessed countless 
revolutions and wars of independence, on major or 
lesser scales, in various parts of the world; and we 
have experienced two world wars. While the social 
status of the man in the street has risen considerably in 
many parts of the world, we are also mindful of the 
long hard struggle ahead in many other countries and 
regions to give reality to the wish of the people to 
become their own masters and to raise their standard of 
living.

Now towards the turn of the century and looking 
back on the various changes that have taken place in it, 
we find nothing more striking than the rapid 
advancement of science and technology and its 
profound influence on our life. Owing to highly 
developed transportation and the advancement of 
communications, our globe is relatively shrunken, 
while the influence of the peoples of various countries 
on each other is sharply increasing. In the past 
decades, man has not only created more and better 
high-tech tools and appliances but also, with the rapid

dissemination of these results to every comer of the 
world, accumulated a universal civilization and culture 
amongst peoples of diverse histories and traditions. 
Particularly in the past ten years or so, while the 
gradual internationalization of world economy has not 
reduced various competitions among nations to any 
great extent, it has, nevertheless, made us profoundly 
realize that in the future world, the cooperation and 
interdependency amongst different nations and 
peoples w ill become more important than ever.

Of course, along with the changes of the times, 
the issues of common human concern have also been 
changing. Until recently, many people were most 
worried about a nuclear war breaking out between the 
two superpowers which would annihilate all that 
humanity had attained; and there were those who 
believed that a third world war, an unprecedented 
catastrophe for mankind, would be inevitable. But now 
many people perceive that, owing to the fact that Japan 
and Germany -  two nations defeated in World War II 
and prohibited from rearmament — have gained the 
lead in economy and in international trade and the fact 
that the competition in international trade with the 
backing of high technology has intensified, the two 
military superpowers have been forced into evaluating 
anew their arrogant approach to the prevention of war
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by means of arms race. The rapid increase in pro­
ductivity and the soaring economic developments in 
various parts of the world have undoubtedly formed 
a powerful force for peace. When the m ilitary 
superiority and the economic superiority of the 
superpowers become mutually exclusive, a detente is 
bound to take place. Then come days of hope for 
lasting peace on earth.

If we say that the gradually internationalized 
world economy in our age marks the beginning of a 
new era in which the international economic com­
petition, step by step, replaces military competition, 
then we can also expect the internationalization of 
world economy to promote the internationalization of 
world politics. Because of the difference in tradition, 
language, history and culture among different peoples, 
the boundary between nations may not disappear 
overnight; but some of the serious problems con­
fronting mankind, problems such as the damage done 
to the ecosystem and environment of the whole world, 
the aggravation of the difference in wealth between the 
developing and the developed nations and the menace 
brought about by the constant increase in population, 
are no longer insoluble problems. If we are deeply 
convinced that the future of humanity is built upon a 
global system of politics, economics and culture, 
which calls for the interdependence among all 
countries and regions of the world, then we shall also 
find that the world which every one of us faces and 
the stage on which every one of us lives is indeed 
the whole earth.

When we confidently speculate upon the future 
of humanity, we w ill certainly ask: What w ill provide 
a basis for the prosperity and development of every 
region in such a highly internationalized world? 
Indisputably, in times when mutual help as well as 
economic competition and competition in trade 
occupies a crucial position, this w ill rely on the 
relative development of productivity of individual 
regions. When the productivity, the cultural level and 
the quality of life of a region are higher than those of 
other regions, the people of the region can take the lead 
in human progress and guide the others along. I 
sincerely hope that in such times of changes, an 
energetic place like Hong Kong and its people can 
play an important part for the future of humanity. As 
long as we educate our younger generation properly so 
that they really understand science and technology, 
grasp the laws of nature and social developments and 
have a mind broad enough to ‘have the whole world in 
view' , not only w ill they be able to change Hong Kong

into an even better place, but the development of 
China and the world, too, w ill enlist their help as those 
really capable of serving mankind.

I am a scientist and an educator. In the past 20 
years, I spent most of the time studying the dynamics 
of chemical reactions. What I really wanted to 
understand was how exactly chemical reactions take 
place when atoms and molecules collide. Because we 
cannot observe the motion of microscopic atoms and 
molecules with our naked eye, we have devised an 
experimental method that is now known as crossed 
molecular beams technique to obtain experimental 
results which provide a clear picture of the dynamics 
of chemical reactions as if  we saw it happen. In 
scientific studies, first of all, we scientists have to 
accumulate new knowledge little by little so as to 
further master the laws governing the movements of 
matter. Although the roles we play on the world stage 
are nothing overwhelmingly heroic, we know, 
nevertheless, that what really promotes human 
progress and actually changes the face of the world is 
scientific and technological progress. Mankind has 
indeed accumulated an abundance of knowledge since 
time immemorial, but this knowledge is far from 
perfect. After all, what we know is limited. Ahead of 
us remain many puzzling and fascinating things 
awaiting our search and discovery. It is my fervent 
hope that the young students present today can find in 
their scientific search a beautiful life. In my career as 
an educator, I have always believed that for promoting 
and accelerating the progress of a backward region or 
a developing country, nothing is better than proper 
education. I am deeply convinced that the modern­
ization of China must be rooted in large-scale 
investments in education. But the present situation is a 
cause for concern. During the past ten years, the rate 
of illiteracy in China has risen and gone back from 
10 per cent to 20 per cent, while the people with 
higher education, people who can contribute to the 
modernization of society, constitute no more than one 
per cent of the population. This gravely worries the 
countless people overseas who feel concerned for the 
future of China. Investment in education is investment 
for the future. To raise the educational standard is the 
first step towards a modem society.

I am glad to have the opportunity today to 
express my personal views. I truly believe that the 
future of humanity is bright, provided that we all join 
forces in a long-term common pursuit. Thank you.

Translated by Dr.  Shiu-Pang E. Almberg
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An Open Letter from the Vice-Chancellor

Fol lowing his f i r s t  open letter o f  8th Apr i l ,  1989 to al l  
staf f  and students spel l ing out the broad objectives and 
directions o f  the Universi ty f o r  the coming few years, 
Professor Charles K. Kao, the Vice-Chancel lor, issued 
his second open letter on 19th September on the 
progress that has been achieved so far .  This is the fu l l  
text o f  his recent letter:

Since my first open letter in April 1989, much has 
happened in China that has posed serious questions in 
the minds of the people of Hong Kong.

What should be the way ahead for The Chinese 
University of Hong Kong? I submit that the direction 
we set for ourselves, as outlined in my previous letter, 
remains the best one. Let me take this opportunity to 
add some details to the general statements made in my 
first open letter and to delineate the principal reasons 
more clearly.

The aims of our policy are:
(1) to improve the quality of teaching for the 

increasing number of undergraduate and 
postgraduate students and to encourage 
them to seek and experience a broader 
education, so that more graduates are 
well-prepared for many alternative 
choices.

(2) to provide more linkages with the outside 
world for our staff through joint research 
and exchange programmes so that the 
quality of our research opportunities can be 
compared to an international standard of 
excellence. This would also help our staff 
to improve their effectiveness in teaching 
and research, increase their personal merits 
and enhance the University's ability to 
recruit and retain staff.

Since my first letter, an on-going task has been 
to review our promotion criteria and procedure to 
ensure that our colleagues on terms of services A, B 
and C are given fair rewards and the right incentive to 
contribute strongly towards achieving our common 
objectives. The duties of the faculty deans and 
department chairmen are being realigned to achieve a 
more responsive management structure. Both these 
tasks are still proceeding. As to the expansion of our

student numbers to 
20,000 by 2008, we 
are awaiting clarifica­
tion from the Univer­
sity and Polytechnic 
Grants Committee on 
our proposed faster 
expansion over the 
next decade and be­
yond. On these items, 
I shall report further 
in my next letter.

In this letter, I 
shall report on the actions that have been taken 
towards meeting the objectives stated earlier.

A more balanced and flexible curriculum
On the recommendation of a committee chaired 

by Professor Ambrose King, the University introduced 
a new credit unit system four years ago and abolished 
the degree examination system. After this initial period 
of operation, I have asked Professor King to review the 
progress to date. He and his small team of Dr. P.W. Liu 
and Miss Linda Hu worked very hard over the last six 
months. Much consultation was made with many 
academic and administrative staff. A report recom­
mending some further improvement on the credit unit 
system has just been distributed for feedback from the 
boards of studies. The principal aim is to achieve the 
flexibility for which the credit unit system is designed. 
The target is to achieve a balance in academic require­
ments and work load of the students. Proper guidance 
for course selections and course examination proce­
dures is necessary. This system w ill also allow our 
University to establish joint courses with selected 
universities around the world, to produce quality 
graduates at the fastest rate feasible and with cost- 
effectiveness, to cope with a wider spread of academic 
attainment and aspirations of incoming students, to 
offer a greater number of multi-discipline degree 
programmes, and to maintain a larger number of 
academic departments. A ll these elements are de­
signed to enable this University to perform well in the 
challenging years ahead.
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Better coordination of student services
The provision of student services at the 

University has traditionally been shared by the Office 
of Student Affairs and the dean of students' office of 
the colleges. Certain division of labour has evolved 
over the years. Professor C.Y. Lee has been appointed 
to the new office of University Dean of Students with 
effect from 1st August to coordinate the various 
student related activities. As a University officer, 
Professor Lee w ill be able to provide much better 
liaison between student services and the major 
policy-making bodies such as the University Council 
and the Senate. His immediate tasks w ill include the 
strengthening of the student service units, namely, the 
Office of Student Affairs and college dean of students' 
offices, identifying new service needs generated by 
the changing curriculum requirements and student 
participation in Senate affairs, and developing an 
effective support system in close collaboration with 
student bodies that enables our students to grow in 
physical health as well as in intellectual and social 
capabilities. Mrs. Grace Chow has been appointed 
Administrative Director of Student Affairs to strength­
en the administrative machinery for the student related 
activities.

Better focused academic staff development
We have taken significant steps towards 

increasing our research activities. Research enables 
academic members to contribute to society directly 
and to grow in knowledge and stature such that he 
could discharge his primary duty as a teacher with 
increasing effectiveness and success. However, a word 
of caution is in order. The practice of teaching must 
not be short changed by over-committing oneself to 
research and outside community-related efforts.

We have made summer leave for research 
somewhat easier and more rational. (This w ill be 
substantially rationalized when the new service 
conditions are implemented.) We have introduced 
special incentives for developing joint research with 
centres of excellence at universities around the world. 
We have established sponsored studentships for PhD 
candidates. So far funding for three such scholars have 
been promised and at least ten more are forthcoming. 
Initially, most of the efforts in raising external funds 
for research are in the science, engineering, medicine 
and business administration areas. But the outside 
funding in these areas would relieve the pressure on 
internal funding, such that more can be allocated to 
arts, social science and education where external 
support seems to be more difficult.

Our staff must be competitive in a worldwide 
sense. Their research must be of scholarly standard

acceptable on the world stage. When occasion permits 
they must be coupled well with centres of excellence 
so that their contacts with leaders in their field are 
direct and ongoing. This situation would lead to better 
recognition by their peers on an international scene. 
The price of working at least as hard as their 
counterparts in the centres of excellence is well worth 
paying. This University is determined to make the 
opportunities available to all who would take on this 
important challenge. It is crucial to the University as 
well as the academic staff and students.

Institutes for research and development
I am happy to report that we have established the 

Hong Kong Institute of Biotechnology with a generous 
donation of HK$170 million from the Royal Hong 
Kong Jockey Club. The work of this institute has 
already begun in their temporary accommodation in 
the Lady Shaw Building. Research and development 
and pilot production w ill be undertaken in a range of 
biotechnology areas specially selected to match Hong 
Kong's industrial environment. It is anticipated that 
the output from this institute w ill help to spawn a 
new biotechnology-based industry in Hong Kong. 
Academic staff from this University and from other 
tertiary institutions of Hong Kong are urged to be 
involved with the work at the Hong Kong Institute of 
Biotechnology. A Hong Kong Centre of Sports Medi­
cine and Sports Science, and an Asia-Pacific Institute 
of Business incorporating the Management for Execu­
tive Development programme (MED) which is in its 
eleventh-year history are being formed.

Internal research units such as the Institute of 
Chinese Studies, the Institute of Social Studies and the 
Institute of Science and Technology (including the 
Chinese Medicinal Material Research Centre) are 
being strengthened and given greater flexibility in the 
promotion of good research. They w ill receive a steady 
source of funding from the block grant that is 
earmarked to develop research in areas that all of us 
regard as distinguished research at this University.

Our effort to increase the quality and quantity of 
research fortunately coincides with the recognition 
given by the Government and the community to the 
growing importance of research to Hong Kong. Hong 
Kong needs its own research and development 
infrastructure to support the further expansion and 
strengthening of its education and industry sectors. 
The tertiary institutions are part of this infrastructure. 
The University and Polytechnic Grants Committee is 
expected to increase the allocation of research funds 
for the six tertiary institutions and it w ill be well 
beyond the sum of HK$120 million earmarked for the 
current triennium.
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Greater flexibility in the administration of
terms of service

Concomitant with our efforts of developing 
external linkages, the rules governing study leave, 
long leave, outside practice, and a whole range of 
terms of service related matters must be appropriately 
adjusted. Over the past few months, several schemes 
have been designed and approved by the Admin
istrative and Planning Committee as permissible 
variations to our standard Terms of Service A. New 
academic and administrative staff can now choose 
from a range of fixed service length contracts, 
fractional-time appointment arrangements, to super- 
annuable and tenurable contracts. Within the approved 
entitlement under the University terms of service, 
remuneration, long leave and superannuation are more 
flexibly packaged to suit individual requirements 
including the conversion of certain fringe benefits into 
equivalent monetary values to top up their salaries. 
These arrangements should improve our capability to 
recruit successfully and to retain existing personnel. 
Documents w ill be released shortly to explain the 
details of the following schemes for immediate 
implementation:
(a) Year-end cash payment in lieu of part of the long 

leave entitlements subject to budgetary constraints.
(b) Fractional-time appointment to release regular 

teaching appointees for a fixed term to devote 
more time to do worthwhile research and develop­
ment projects.

(c) Topping-up of salary using private endowment 
funds to upgrade established teaching or admin­
istrative posts for persons with distinctive service 
or qualifications.

Alignment of the administrative and service 
units to the tasks at hand

The administrative units have been evolving 
over the years to support our academic endeavours. 
Our new thrusts have also generated the needs for new 
administrative and service support, e.g. better focused 
staff development programmes and fund-raising 
programmes to aid research, etc. Some reassignment 
of administrative staff to these functions are being 
made and certain defunct activities w ill be left to phase 
out naturally. This is an on-going process, but by 
year-end much of the tasks should largely be com­
pleted.

The Secretariat w ill be consolidated into three 
distinct sections: Personnel, University Development, 
Council and General Affairs. Each section w ill

be headed by a director with fu ll administrative 
responsibility and accountability. They report to the 
University Secretary. The Personnel Section is 
responsible for (i) staff development, (ii) recruitment 
and (iii) compensation and benefits administration. 
The University Development Section is responsible 
for externally directed affairs such as industrial and 
business development. The Council and General 
Affairs Section is headed by the University Secretary 
himself and looks after all matters related to the 
University and general administration. A detailed 
organization chart w ill soon be issued by the 
Secretariat.

The Buildings Office has been coping manfully 
with a large volume of new building constructions 
and labour shortage problems, which have been 
compounded by attrition and recruiting difficulties. In 
order to cope with these problems, the organizational 
structure of the Buildings Office has been reviewed. It 
is expected that by the end of the year a more 
streamlined unit with improved line of communication 
w ill evolve. In addition, in order to relieve the internal 
load, some new constructions w ill be contracted to 
outside architects and project managers.

Computer services on campus include a Com­
puter Services Centre and an Information Manage­
ment Unit, the former serving both staff and students 
and the latter the computer needs of the administration. 
Discussion is on-going to see how these units can play 
a broader role of coordinating our effort to further 
computerize the campus. This effort is linked with 
wiring up the campus for more and better communi­
cation facilities. Progress would therefore be by 
necessity slow, but the task is scheduled to reach an 
important milestone, hopefully earlier than 1991, 
when our new PABX is in service.

Other areas of the administration of the Univer­
sity, which is made up of many different and com­
ponent parts w ill continue to evolve and reflect 
changes in their operations in line with the develop­
ment of the University and these w ill be reported on in 
due course.

In conclusion, may I congratulate all staff and 
students for doing their utmost to be responsible in 
everything they do. The success of this University 
relies on all of us. I am glad to welcome our new 
students and many newcomers, some with very 
distinguished career records, others with studies just 
behind them who join us full of hope and energy, and 
are ready to put their contributions into the effort this 
University is making for Hong Kong.
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News in Brief

Honours f o r  University 's Members

* The Vice-Chancellor, Professor Charles K. Kao, 
has been elected a fellow of The Fellowship of 
Engineering, the United Kingdom (FEng). This is the 
second important honour Professor Kao has received 
in 1989. Earlier on he was awarded the Faraday Medal 
by the Institute of Electrical Engineers.

Founded in 1976 on the initiative of HRH 
Prince Philip, The Duke of Edinburgh, and a group 
of distinguished engineers, the Fellowship is an 
independent self-governing body of elected pro­
fessional engineers of all disciplines in UK. The 
Fellowship also acts as the UK academy of engineers 
in international affairs and maintains close links with 
both the Royal Society and the UK Parliament Group 
for Engineering Development.
* Sir Quo-wei Lee, Chairman of the University 
Council, was awarded the honorary degree of Doctor 
of Laws by the Birmingham University in the United 
Kingdom on 5th July, 1989.
* Dr. Edwin H.C. Tao, Chairman of the New Asia 
College Board of Trustees, was invited to join the 
Institution of Engineers of Australia as a fellow of the 
institution in July 1989.

Two Made Emeritus Professors

On the recommendation of the Senate and 
in accordance with Statute 21 of the University 
Ordinance, the Council has approved the award of the 
title of emeritus professor to two retired professors, 
Professor D.C. Lau and Professor John L. Espy, with 
effect from 1st August, 1989.

Professor D.C. Lau has been awarded the title 
of Emeritus Professor of Chinese Language and 
Literature for his outstanding scholarship and con­
tributions to the field of Chinese studies and Chinese 
philosophy, and to the University as professor of 
Chinese language and literature and dean of Faculty of

Arts. Professor Lau joined the University in 1978 and 
retired on 31st July, 1989.

Professor John L. Espy has been awarded the 
title of Emeritus Professor of International Business 
for his outstanding scholarship and distinguished 
services to the promotion of business administration 
studies at the University as professor of international 
business, associate director of the Two-Year MBA 
Programme, and he was instrumental in the founding 
of the Three-Year MBA Programme. Professor Espy 
joined the University in 1963 and retired on 30th 
September, 1988.

New Graduate Programmes

The Senate has approved the introduction of 
three graduate programmes in 1990-91: MPhil in 
Religion, PhD in Geography, and PhD in Psychology.

University Members Serving on Outside Committees

(1) The following members of the University have 
been appointed by His Excellency the Governor to 
serve on various boards and committees:
* Dr. Joseph M. Chan, lecturer in journalism and 
communication, on the Journalism Training Board of 
the Vocational Training Council from 1st April, 1989 
to 31st March, 1991.
* Dr. Ng Lee-Ming, reader in religion and director 
of part-time degree studies, and Mr. Tsim Tak-lung, 
director of The Chinese University Press, on the 
Council of the Open Learning Institute of Hong Kong 
from 20th June, 1989 to 19 th June, 1991.
* Dr. Ho Hin-hung, senior lecturer in physics, on 
the Board of Governors of the Hong Kong Baptist 
College from 1st July, 1989 to 30th June, 1992.
* Dr. Julian A.J.H. Critchley, reader in clinical 
pharmacology, on the Pharmacy and Poisons Board 
from 4th July, 1989 to 3rd July, 1992.
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* Professor Teik E. Oh, dean of medicine, on the 
Medical Council of Hong Kong from 1st August, 1989 
to 30th September, 1991.
* Mr. Patrick T.H. Kwong, assistant to director of 
The Chinese University Press, on the Advertising, 
Public Relations and Publishing Training Board from 
16th August, 1989 to 31st March, 1991.
* Professor S.W. Tam, dean of Graduate School 
and head of Chung Chi College, as chairman of the 
Supplementary Medical Professions Council from 1st 
October, 1989 to 30th September, 1992.
* Professor S.P.B. Donnan, professor of com
munity and family medicine, on the Working Party on 
Primary Health Care.
* Professor C.Y. Lee, professor of biochemistry 
and head of The United College, on the Joint Com­
mittee on Student Finance for a term up to 30th April, 
1991.
(2) The following members of the University have 
been nominated to represent the University on various 
boards and committees:

* Mr. Hsu Dan-lin, lecturer in finance, on the 
Banking Training Board of the Vocational Training 
Council from 1st August, 1989 to 31st March, 1991.
* Dr. Douglas S.L. Tung and Dr. Moon Yiu-sang, 
senior lecturers in computer science, on the Advanced 
Level Computer Studies Ad Hoc Subject Committee, 
Hong Kong Examinations Authority from 1st Septem
ber, 1989 until a new Sixth Form Subject Committee 
for Computer Science is established.

40th Anniversary o f  New Asia College
New Asia College celebrated its fortieth 

anniversary as well as the 2540 birthday of Confucious 
this year. A series of celebration activities starting in 
late September included a dinner for ‘a thousand 
persons', a Chinese music concert, a banquet, inter
departmental competitions, sports competitions, an 
Alumni Day, an art exhibition and cultural talks. 
Professor Ch'ien Mu, founding president of the 
college, made a special trip from Taiwan to take part in 
the celebration.

O c ta g o n a l  p i l l o w  w i th  b la c k  p a i n t e d  b i r d  des ign  on  w h i te  s l ip  c o a t in g ,  J in ,  1 2 - 1 3 th  ce n tu ry ,  le n g th :  28 .4  cm  
( E x h i b i t i o n  o f  Ch in ese  C e r a m ic  P i l l o w s  f r o m  the C o l le c t i o n  o f  M r .  &  M r s .  Yeung  W in g  Tak )
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Universities Service Centre
A Base for Research on China

—H.C. Kuan, J .K .M .  Hung

Background
At the time when China was closed to the 

outside world, it was only natural that a centre for 
contemporary China studies based in Hong Kong 
should be established. In 1963, the same year The 
Chinese University of Hong Kong was founded, a 
group of outstanding Western scholars who recog­
nized the need approached various foundations and 
academic institutions to galvanize support for research 
on China. In the event, a sum of money was raised and 
the Universities Service Centre (USC) was bom in 
Hong Kong as a base for research on China. The 
following decades saw the centre flourishing on the 
continued efforts of innumerable scholars, among 
them Franz Schurmann, John Lindbeck, Frederich 
Burkhardt, Lucian Pye, and in particular John Dolfin, 
who managed the centre for fifteen years. The centre 
has since grown into a major stronghold for Western 
scholars doing research on China. According to 
statistics available from the early 1980s, more than 
200 volumes of works has been published by scholars 
who made use of the facilities of the centre. Many of 
these works have become mandatory readings for 
experts and students in the field. Today, quite a 
number of prominent scholars in China studies as well 
as China policy advisers of Western governments once 
spent their student days at the centre, gathering 
materials through interviewing mainland immigrants, 
and through painstakingly reading between the lines of 
mainland newspapers and journals.

With the Chinese government establishing more 
open policies in the early eighties, opportunities 
become available for Western scholars to do research 
directly in the mainland. Thus, Hong Kong's position 
as a research base for Western scholars gradually 
became less significant. Moreover, in a place such as 
Hong Kong where land resources are scarce, the costs 
of maintaining an expanding research collection 
escalated. A ll these led to a debate on the future of the 
centre since the mid-1980s. The Chinese University 
has always attached great importance to research on 
China and thus has been concerned with the centre's 
development. When it learned in late 1987 that the

centre might have to relocated from Hong Kong, the 
University started to negotiate with the American 
Council of Learned Societies, which was responsible 
for the centre's management at that time. An agree
ment was then reached for The Chinese University to 
take over financial and managerial responsibility for 
the centre.

Thus, in the summer of 1988, the centre was 
moved to the present premises from its original 
location on Argyle Street in Kowloon. After nearly 
one year of renovation work, the centre was in full 
operation in mid-June and formally reopened on 31st 
August this year. The opening ceremony was held at 
Cho Yiu Conference Hall, officiated by Professor 
Charles K. Kao, the Vice-Chancellor of The Chinese 
University, and Professor R.T.T. Young, Acting 
Vice-Chancellor of the University of Hong Kong. 
Professor Ezra Vogel, professor of sociology at 
Harvard University also addressed the gathering. The 
function was attended by local scholars, China 
watchers and members of the press.

Current Situation
The centre's current director is Dr. Kuan Hsin- 

chi. Ms. Jean Hung, the assistant director, is respon
sible for its daily operation. An advisory committee 
consisting of international scholars decides on broad 
policies and guidelines.

The following major categories of material are 
currently held in the centre:

i. Loca l newspapers
The most unique collection of USC is a com

plete set of major local and provincial newspapers 
published in China from the late 1940s and early 
1950s. The centre subscribes to approximately 400 
mainland newspapers. For example, as many as 28 
newspapers are received from Guangdong, including 
Southern D a i l y  , Guangzhou Da i l y  , Guangdong 
Pe asan t  News , G u a n g d o n g  Overseas N e w s , 
Zhanj iang Dai ly  , Shaoguan News , Foshan N e w s ， 

Shenzhen Special  Zone News , and Special  Zone 
Worker' s News .
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2. Chinese jou rna ls
The centre subscribes to more than 1,100 

Chinese journals, including approximately 80 college 
and university journals, 100 literary, historical and 
philosophical journals, 160 social sciences (general) 
journals, 120 political and law journals, 200 economic 
journals, 60 education journals, 80 art journals, 200 
literature and journalism journals, and 20 military 
journals.

3. Classi f ied digest compi led by the Chinese People's 
Universi ty

This categorized compilation of newspaper and 
journal articles is most useful to researchers. Articles 
from over 1,700 Chinese newspapers, magazines 
and academic journals are sorted into more than 
100 categories. The centre has an entire collection 
beginning in 1978, covering materials in the social

A t  the o p e n in g  c e re m o n y  a re ,  f r o m  le f t :  D r .  F . C .  Ch en ,  P r o f e s s o r  
C h a r le s  K .  K a o ,  P r o f e s s o r  R .T .T .  Young ,  P ro f e s s o r  E z r a  Vo ge l,  a n d  
D r .  H . C .  K u a n .

sciences (general), politics and economics, and a 
selected collection in history, geography, culture, 
education and the arts.

4. Engl i sh jou rna ls
The centre subscribes to over 70 English lan­

guage journals in the field of Chinese studies, in­
cluding translations from original sources such as New 
China News Agency bulletins, Survey o f  China 
Mainland Press , Dai l y Report by Foreign Broadcast 
In fo rmat ion  Broadcast  and Summary o f  W o r l d  
Broadcast , as well as academic journals in China 
studies. Most of the collection begins in the 1960s.

5. Chinese and Engl i sh books
The centre has about 16,000 Chinese books, 

mainly in social science subjects. In addition, there are 
4,000 English titles, including most of the Western 
books on contemporary China published in the last 40 
years.
6. Loca l  yearbooks

After moving to The Chinese University, the 
centre began to systematically collect provincial and 
local data, particularly reference materials, to facilitate 
regional research. The centre has recently acquired a 
number of provincial yearbooks and about 100 
volumes of local statistical data, including some very 
valuable material.

In addition to the materials described above, the 
centre also holds an incomplete collection of original 
materials concerning the ‘Cultural Revolution', the 
Red Guard papers, Democracy Wall materials, and 
materials from the 1989 democratic movement.

The centre has adopted a computer system to 
assist in library management. The online bibliographic 
search for Chinese materials already provides great 
convenience to library users. Online bibliographic 
search for English materials is however yet to be 
completed.

The centre is open to scholars from every 
country, as well as staff and graduate students from 
tertiary institutions in Hong Kong. Any undergraduate 
student who wishes to use the centre must present a 
letter of recommendation from his or her superviser. 
Without exception, none of the centre's materials 
circulates. Scholars from outside The Chinese Univer­
sity must present identification when they visit the 
centre for the first time.

Study carrels are available to foreign scholars, 
including those from Taiwan and the mainland, as well 
as local and Chinese University scholars who need to 
frequent the centre. The centre also assists foreign 
scholars in applying for visas for Hong Kong, looking 
for accommodation, hiring research assistants, and so 
on.

Development Policy
In a recent further development, the centre has 

taken on a new mission without losing sight of its 
cherished traditions. In the last quarter century, the 
centre has played an important role in the history of 
Western research on China. With its move to The 
Chinese University, the centre has entered into a new 
era. The old orientation can no longer suffice as its 
raison d'etre. It must develop into an asset for Hong 
Kong. However, the new orientation does not mean 
the centre w ill abandon its old friends. On the contrary,
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the centre w ill continue to do all it can to provide 
research materials and assistance to China scholars 
from all countries. The locational superiority o f Hong 
Kong for research on China is already a cliche. It goes 
without saying that Hong Kong must try its best to 
maintain this dominant position. Yet the prospects o f 
Hong Kong's return to China in 1997 presents an 
urgent task. It is even more necessary for Hong Kong 
people to deepen their own understanding o f China. 
Since The Chinese University has taken charge o f the 
centre, more and more local scholars and students are 
using its materials and facilities. This is thus gratifying 
to the centre's staff, although it means an increased 
workload at the same time.

Throughout the years, USC has not been just a 
library. It is also a home for scholars from various 
countries to gather and exchange ideas. The centre's 
carefully fostered warm atmosphere and the oppor
tunities it provides for academic and social intercourse 
have had a major impact on the evolution o f academic 
circles engaged in China research. Many scholars pass 
through the centre to keep abreast o f new develop
ments in research, to make new friends, and to rein
force old ties. One of the University's goals in taking 
over the centre has been to promote this type o f 
contact, and to increase exchanges between local and 
international scholars. In the short span since its 
reopening, the centre has already received dozens of 
international scholars, many o f whom worked on 
similar research topics with scholars at The Chinese 
University in the past. Some o f these scholars are now 
making plans for further cooperative efforts in the 
future.

Luncheon talk is another traditional activity of 
the centre. Scholars using the centre are invited to 
present their latest research findings or offer their 
opinions on current issues. This tradition o f useful 
lunch time discussions w ill continue.

To promote academic exchange on a larger 
scale, the centre w ill convene international con­
ferences. In September this year, the centre held a 
highly successful workshop on 'Political Order in 
Changing Societies: the Chinese Case', which dealt 
with aspects o f political changes in Chinese societies. 
In that workshop, Professor Ezra Vogel from Harvard 
University was invited to give a speech and other 
scholars from the United States, the United Kingdom, 
Canada, Taiwan and Hong Kong presented papers to 
air their views from different aspects. They included 
Dr. S.K. Lau, who spoke on 'Institutions without 
Leaders: Hong Kong Chinese' V iew  o f Politica l 
Leadership'; Professor Joseph P.L. Jiang, on ‘The 
Development o f Competitive System in ROC on

Taiwan'; Professor Ya-li Lu, on ‘Present Status and
Future Prospect o f Taiwan and China Relations'; 
Professor M. Frolic, on ‘Lessons o f the Be ijing  
Massacre: a Canadian Perspective'; Professor Brian 
Hook, on 'Aspects o f Sino-British Relations in the 
Transition to the Retrocession o f Hong Kong: the 
Garrison and the Garrison Estate'.

In the area o f collection development, because 
o f the explosion o f information, the centre cannot 
possibly collect all the materials that are available. 
While it is true that in the past the centre collected 
material from a wide spectrum, its greatest success 
nevertheless lies in the social science areas. The pride 
o f the centre is its collection founded on local 
newspapers and journals. The centre w ill continue to 
build on this strength in its future acquisition policy. 
The recent systematic purchase o f local yearbooks and 
statistical data is one example.

Looking to the future, the centre's importance 
w ill not diminish even as more opportunities for field 
research open up in China. Documentary analysis is a 
valuable tool for research in its own right. Added 
to this are continued improvements in collection 
development and research assistance, and the pro­
motion o f research and academic exchange. For all of 
these reasons, the USC is likely to make significant 
contributions to research on China for many years to 
come.
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CUHK Won Intervarsity Rowing Competition

The University's rowing team beat its Hong Kong 
University counterpart and won the championship in 
the third Hong Kong Intervarsity Rowing Competition 
which took place on 3rd September. This is the first 
time the CUHK team has won in the competition.

Rowing has for many years been a popular 
university sports activity in the West, notably in 
England, where the annual race between the ancient 
universities of Oxford and Cambridge draws the 
attention of the entire country and is still a major event 
in the social calendar.

Three years ago, a group of students from the 
two local universities, most of them being keen 
oarsmen, conceived the idea of organizing a rowing 
tournament more or less along the Oxford-Cambridge 
line, to promote interest in this very worthy sport. 
With the assistance of the Hong Kong Amateur 
Rowing Association, sponsorship from the Shun Hing 
Electronic Trading Co. Ltd. and other firms, encour­
agement from His Excellency the Governor and Sir 
David Akers-Jones, full support of the physical 
education units and student affairs offices of the two 
universities, the two teams were formed and they first 
competed in a 5,000 metre race in September 1987.

This first attempt to introducing an intervarsity 
rowing championship proved so successful that the 
organizers, the two university rowing clubs, were 
tempted not only to repeat the event but also to 
make it a permanent, annual competition. Their plans

materialized in time and a second tournament took 
place in September 1988.

The third Intervarsity Rowing Championship 
was held on Shing Mun River, just off the Shatin 
Central Park. The competition took place in the pre
sence of the vice-chancellors of the two universities, 
the Honourable Donald Liao, Secretary for District 
Administration, and Sir David Akers-Jones, whose 
abiding interest in the event had always been very 
encouraging to the organizers. The event was well 
attended by university staff and students, as well as 
members of the press. The Chinese University's men's 
coxed eight won the major trophy for the first time, 
much to the jubilation of all who witnessed the 
proceedings. The 1,000 metre race for women was 
won by the women's coxed four of the University of 
Hong Kong. In addressing the gathering of sportsmen 
and spectators, Sir David exhorted the rowers to 
pursue their goals with courage, fairness and fortitude, 
qualities which were amply demonstrated in the 
performance of the CUHK teams.

The prize-giving ceremony was certainly the 
high point of the whole event, and many Chinese Uni­
versity students in the crowd were overwhelmed with 
joy as the members of the University team (men) 
received the trophy. This was followed by a luncheon 
at the Regal Riverside Hotel at which all had a good 
time.
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Cultural Events

* The Art Gallery mounted an 'Exhibition of 
Chinese Ceramic Pillows from the Collection of Mr. 
and Mrs. Yeung Wing Tak' from 1st July to 24th 
September. The 130 exhibits, selected from the 
collection of Mr. and Mrs. Yeung Wing Tak, were of a 
great variety of forms and decorative techniques. Most 
of them were Cizhou type wares dating from the Tang 
to the Yuan period.

Bean-shaped p i l lo w  w i th  inscrip tions incised against a ring- 
m a t ted  ground, N o r the rn  Song, 11 -12 century , length: 26 .6  cm

* The Department of English organized an inter
national conference on 'Syntactic Acquisition in the 
Chinese Context' from 4th to 7th July. Scholars from 
Australia, China, Japan, Hong Kong, Singapore, 
Taiwan, the United Kingdom and the United States 
presented a total of about 30 papers on the following 
topics: first language acquisition of Chinese, second 
language acquisition of English by Chinese learners, 
and second language acquisition of Chinese by 
speakers of English or other languages.

* The Department of Chemistry organized the 
following seminars:

— Dr. Dawning Fung of the Royal Hong 
Kong Jockey Club spoke on 'Homogeneous 
Hydrogenation Studies of Di-tertiary 
Phosphine - Rhodium (I) Complexes' on 7th 
July.

— Professor C.T. Chang, Institute of Atomic 
and Molecular Science, Academia Sinica, 
and Department of Chemistry, National 
Tsing Hua University, Taiwan, spoke on 
'Preparation and Characterization of High Tc 
Superconductors' on 12th July.

— Dr. C.W. Yip, Department of Applied 
Biology and Chemical Technology, Hong 
Kong Polytechnic, spoke on 'Phase- 
separated Polymer Systems' on 28th July.

— Professor K. Hafner, Institute of Organic 
Chemistry, Darmstadt Polytechnic, West 
Germany, spoke on ‘Novel Cyclic Con
jugated 71 - electron Systems - Theoretical 
Predictions and Experimental Results' on 6th 
September.

- Professor M. Rabinovitz, Department of 
Organic Chemistry, The Hebrew University 
of Jerusalem, Israel, spoke on ‘NMR 
Spectroscopy of Polyheterocyclic Dianions - 
Preparation and Ring Closure Process’ on 8th 
September.

- Professor R.A. Raphael, emeritus professor 
of the University of Cambridge, the United 
Kingdom and Royal Society Kan Tong 
Po Visiting Professor, University of Hong 
Kong, spoke on 'Synthetic Approaches to 
the Antileukaemic Rocaglamide' on 22nd 
September.

* The Department of Physics organized a seminar 
on 22nd August on 'Landau Theory of Blue Phases'. 
The speaker was Professor Shmuel Shtrikman from 
Weizmann Institute of Science, Israel.

* The Universities Service Centre organized a 
'Workshop on Political Order in Changing Societies: 
The Chinese Case', on 1st September.

* The University and the Society of Hong Kong 
Scholars jointly organized a seminar on engineering 
on 6th September. Professor Chang-lin Tien, Execu
tive Vice-Chancellor and Distinguished Professor of 
the University of California at Irvine, spoke on 
'Developing Trends in Industrial Technology and 
Engineering Education'.

* The University Health Service organized the 
following seminars:

— Dr. Andrew C.H. Tseung, vice-president of 
the New Zealand Medical Acupuncture
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Society, spoke on 'Acupuncture in General 
Practice' on 7th September. 

— Dr. Y.K. Leung, attending physician, Divi
sion of Gastroenterology and Nutrition, 
Children's Hospital of Buffalo, USA, spoke 
on 'Nutritional Support for Sick Patients' on 
26th September.

* The Department of Music organized the 
following activities:

— A concert of French music performed by 
Miss Tso Sau-han, a soprano from Paris,

on 11th September, accompanied by Mrs. 
Marilyn Watson at the piano. Works by 
prominent French composers were per
formed. Mr. Wu Wing-bin played as guest 
clarinet soloist at the concert.

* The Hong Kong Philharmonic Society, the 
United College Dean of Students' Office, the United 
College Music Society, and the United College 
Student Union jointly organized a lecture on 'General 
Music Appreciation' on 26th September. The speaker 
was Mr. C.H. Ng.

Personalia
(From 1st July to 30th September，1989)

L  A  ward o f  Emeritus Professor

Professor John L. Espy 
Emeritus Professor of International Business 
Professor Lau Din-cheuk 
Emeritus Professor of Chinese Language and 

Literature

I I .  E le c t io n s / C o n c u r r e n t  A p p o in t m e n ts

Dr. Ho Hsiu-hwang 
Dean of Arts 
Dr. Kuan Hsin-chi 
Dean of Social Science 
Professor Lee Cheuk-yu 
Dean of Students 
Professor Oh Teik-ewe 
Dean of Medicine

I I I .  H o n o r a r y  A p p o in t m e n ts

Mr. William Cheng 
Senior College Tutor, Shaw College 
Professor Lau Din-cheuk 
Senior College Tutor, Shaw College

I V .  A p p o in t m e n ts  

Academic Staff

Faculty o f  Arts

Professor David E. Pollard 
Professor of Translation

Dr. Michele M. Chan
Lecturer, English Language Teaching Unit
Dr. Gilbert C.F. Fong
Lecturer in Translation
Dr. Lee Wood-hung
Lecturer in Japanese Studies
Mr. Lui Chun-kwong
Lecturer in Fine Arts
Dr. Michael Share
Lecturer in History
Dr. Hardy C. Wilcoxon
Lecturer in English
Dr. Wong Juen-kon
Lecturer in Chinese Language and Literature 
Dr. Wong Yiu-kwan
Lecturer in Chinese Language and Literature
Miss Tomoko Uozumi
Visiting Lecturer in Japanese Studies
Dr. Patricia N. Page
Honorary Visiting Lecturer in Religion
Dr. Wang Hsien-chih
Honorary Visiting Lecturer in Religion
Mr. Chan Yuk-keung
Assistant Lecturer in Fine Arts
Mr. Mok Kar-leung
Assistant Lecturer in Fine Arts
Miss Virginia C.Y. Yip
Assistant Lecturer in English
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Mr. Alan R. Hirvela
Senior Instructor in English
Miss Kitty K.M. Kwan
Instructor, English Language Teaching Unit
Miss Yuen Yin-ping
Instructor in Chinese Language and Literature

Faculty o f  Business Administrat ion 

Dr. Suresh K. Khator
Senior Lecturer in Operations and Systems

Management 
Mr. Chan Wing-yiu 
Lecturer in Accountancy
Dr. Chua Bee-leng
Lecturer in Organization and Management
Dr. George W.L. Hui
Lecturer in Finance
Mr. Paul B. McGuinness
Lecturer in Finance
Mrs. Marian Y.J. Tong
Lecturer in Accountancy
Mr. Lloyd C.L. Yang
Lecturer in Accountancy
Miss Kitty Y.H. Young
Lecturer in International Business
Mr. Yik King-yuen
Assistant Lecturer in International Business 
Dr. David H. Holt
Visiting Scholar, Department of Organization

and Management 
Dr. Lee Tien-sheng
Visiting Scholar, Department of Operations and

Systems Management 
Dr. Nonyelu G. Nwokoye 
Visiting Scholar, Department of Marketing
Dr. Jack A. Wu
Visiting Scholar, Department of Operations and 

Systems Management

Faculty o f  Medicine 

Dr. Jean Woo
Senior Lecturer in Medicine
Dr. Robert G. Hutchinson
Visiting Senior Lecturer in Anaesthesia and

Intensive Care 
Dr. Sally A. Balwin
Lecturer in Obstetrics and Gynaecology

Dr. Humairah Cheung
Lecturer in Diagnostic Radiology and Organ

Imaging 
Dr. Andrew K.C. Ho 
Lecturer in Microbiology 
Dr. Christopher K.W. Lai 
Lecturer in Medicine 
Dr. Kelly Y.C. Lai 
Lecturer in Psychiatry 
Dr. Leung Chi-ming 
Lecturer in Psychiatry 
Dr. Raymond K.W. Leung 
Lecturer in Paediatrics 
Mr. Robert A. Cocks 
Visiting Lecturer in Surgery 
Mr. Simon Paterson-Brown 
Visiting Lecturer in Surgery 
Mr. Simon A. Raimes 
Visiting Lecturer in Surgery 
Mr. John Waldron 
Visiting Lecturer in Surgery 
Dr. W illia m  N .K . Chen 
Honorary Clinical Lecturer in Medicine
Dr. Eric P. Chien
Honorary Clinical Lecturer in Orthopaedics and

Traumatology 
Dr. Amy M.W. Cho
Honorary Clinical Lecturer in Anaesthesia and

Intensive Care 
Dr. Chong Yew-wah
Honorary Clinical Lecturer in Morbid Anatomy
Mr. Chow Pak-chin
Honorary Clinical Lecturer in Surgery
Dr. Sonal R. Gandhi
Honorary Clinical Lecturer in Surgery
Mr. Ho Kwok-kam
Honorary Clinical Lecturer in Surgery
Dr. Amy M.Y. Kong
Honorary Clinical Lecturer in Obstetrics and

Gynaecology 
Mr. James H.B. Kong 
Honorary Clinical Lecturer in Surgery 
Dr. Stephen T.S. Lam 
Honorary Clinical Lecturer in Paediatrics 
Dr. Lo Chi-wing
Honorary Clinical Lecturer in Medicine 
Dr. Luk Hung-to
Honorary Clinical Lecturer in Surgery
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Dr. Mak Kwok-hang
Honorary Clinical Lecturer in Community and

Family Medicine 
Dr. Joseph A. Pang
Honorary Clinical Lecturer in Medicine 
Dr. Robert Teoh
Honorary C lin ica l Lecturer in Medicine 

Dr. Tsang Sing-wing
Honorary Clinical Lecturer in Obstetrics and

Gynaecology 
Dr. Bell S.S. Tse
Honorary Clinical Lecturer in Medicine
Mr. David Y.W. Wong
Honorary Clinical Lecturer in Surgery
Dr. Yu Chi-shing
Honorary Clinical Lecturer in Psychiatry 
Mr. Thomas Cheng
Honorary Lecturer in Orthopaedics and Trau­

matology 
Dr. Chin M ing-kai
Honorary Lecturer in Orthopaedics and Trau­

matology 
Mr. Henry Lau
Honorary Lecturer in Orthopaedics and Trau­

matology 
Mr. K .K . Leung
Honorary Lecturer in Orthopaedics and Trau­

matology 
Mr. Simon K.M. Wong
Honorary Lecturer in Orthopaedics and Trau­

matology

Faculty o f  Science

Professor George Fan
Administrative Dean o f the Engineering Pro

gramme and Professor of Information Engi
neering 

Professor Robert S.Y. L i 
Professor o f Information Engineering 
Professor Huang Hung-chia 
Visiting Professor in Information Engineering 
Dr. Chan Lai-wan 
Lecturer in Computer Science 
Dr. Cheung Kwan-fai 
Lecturer in Information Engineering 
Dr. Fong Wing-ping 
Lecturer in Biochemistry 
Dr. Myungsook Klassen 
Lecturer in Information Engineering

Dr. Jimmy J.S. L i
Lecturer in Electronic Engineering
Dr. Yeung Kit-m ing
Lecturer in Mathematics
Mr. James G.N. Lee
Honorary Lecturer in Electronic Engineering
Mr. Lau Lap-cheung
Assistant Lecturer in Statistics
Mr. L i Kam-shun
Instructor in Mathematics

Faculty o f  Social  Science

Dr. Chan Hoi-man 
Lecturer in Sociology

Mrs. Miranda L.F. Chung 
Lecturer in Social Work
Dr. William M. Epstein 
Lecturer in Social Work

Dr. Sunny T.S. Li
Lecturer in Journalism and Communication

Dr. Luk Yim-fai 
Lecturer in Economics

Mr. Ngai Ngan-pun 
Lecturer in Social Work

Dr. John Sachs 
Lecturer in Psychology

Dr. Ronald W.C. Teng
Lecturer in Government and Public Adminis

tration
Dr. Tsui Kai-yuen 
Lecturer in Economics

Mr. Wong Chack-kie 
Lecturer in Social Work
Dr. Wang Song-in
Visiting Lecturer in Journalism and Communi­

cation
Mr. W illiam  Chan
Assistant Lecturer in Economics

Miss Lee Ching-kwan 
Assistant Lecturer in Sociology

Ms. Maria S.M. Tam
Assistant Lecturer in Anthropology
Mr. Tsao King-kwun
Assistant Lecturer in Government and Public 

Administration

Dr. Robert G. Andry
Visiting Scholar, Department o f Psychology

21



Dr. Steven E. Aufrecht
Visiting Scholar, Department of Government

and Public Administration 
Mrs. Ellen F.K. Wu
Field Instructor in Journalism and Communi­

cation
Mrs. Lam Chan Wai-kuen
Part-time Field Instructor in Social Work
Mr. Li Ping-wai
Part-time Field Instructor in Social Work

School o f  Education

Dr. Cheng Yin-cheong 
Lecturer in Education 
Mr. Wong Ngai-ying 
Lecturer in Education 
Mr. Yeung Chi-kwan 
Instructor in Education

Physical  Education Unit

Mr. Lee Yee-churn
Senior Physical Education Instructor
Miss Ha Sau-ching
Physical Education Instructor
Mr. Lau Wing-chung
Physical Education Instructor

Chinese Language Centre

Mr. Sidney K.C. Tseng 
Instructor

Administrative Staff

Mrs. Grace M.Y. Chow
Administrative Director, Office of Student

Affairs 
Dr. Eva W.Y. Hung
Director, Research Centre for Translation 
Mr. Robert Wu
Associate Director, Office of Industrial and

Business Development 
Dr. Leung Ying-kit
Locum Physician, University Health Service
Dr. Andrew C.H. Tseung
Locum Physician, University Health Service
Dr. Denis H.Y. Leung
Statistician, Faculty of Medicine
Mr. Edwan W.C. Chan
Computer Officer, Computer Services Centre
Mr. Cheung Wai-tak
Assistant Engineer, Buildings Office

Miss Yu Shuk-han
Assistant Librarian II, University Library

System 
Ms. Caroline Ting
Executive Officer I, Registrar's Office, Registry 
Mr. Chan King-hong
Executive Officer II, Office of Student Affairs 
Mr. Leung Yee-kong
Executive Officer II, Dean of Students' Office,

United College 
Miss Ng Shuk-han
Executive Officer II, Graduate School, Registry
Miss Margaret W.K. Tam
Executive Officer II, Personnel Section,

Secretariat 
Miss Clara W.C. To
Executive Officer II, Personnel Section,

Secretariat 
Miss Wong Kit-may
Executive Officer II, Office of Student Affairs 
Miss Wong Shuet-ping
Executive Officer II, Accounts Office, Bursary 
Miss Yeung Shuet-kwan 
Executive Officer II, Dean of Students' Office, 

Chung Chi College

Research Staff

Professor Lau Din-cheuk
Honorary Professor, Institute of Chinese Studies
Mr. Yeung Kin-fong
Research Fellow, Centre for Chinese Archae­

ology and Art 
Mr. Kong Siu-kai
Research Associate, Department of Biochem­

istry 
Dr. Lai Ming-jou
Honorary Research Associate, Department of 

Biology

V. Promotions

Academic Staff
Professor Kenneth Young 
Professor of Physics 
Dr. Chan Wai-leung 
Reader in Mathematics 
Dr. Tuan Chyau
Reader in Operations and Systems Management 
Dr. Robert E. Allinson 
Senior Lecturer in Philosophy
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Dr. Cheung Tak-sing
Senior Lecturer in Sociology
Mr. Thomas T.C. Choy
Senior Lecturer in Electronic Engineering
Dr. Lam Kin-che
Senior Lecturer in Geography
Dr. Lam Mong-chow
Senior Lecturer in Social Work
Dr. Lee Chi-ming
Senior Lecturer in Biochemistry
Dr. Bernard H.K. Luk
Senior Lecturer in Education
Dr. Thomas Y.T. Luk
Senior Lecturer in English
Dr. Moon Yiu-sang
Senior Lecturer in Electronic Engineering 
Dr. Tsui Hung-tat
Senior Lecturer in Electronic Engineering

Administrative Staff
Mrs. Leung Ko Kwai-chau
Assistant Librarian I, University Library System
Mrs. Margaret S.H. Lau
Executive Officer I ， Personnel Section, 

Secretariat

Mrs. Wan Lee Kei
Executive Officer I, Publications Section,

Secretariat 
Ms. Anne M.W. Wong
Executive Officer I, Admissions Section,

Registry 
Mrs. Maria N.H. Lam 
Accountant II, Accounts Section, Bursary 
Mrs. Jane S.C. Tam
Student Counsellor, Office of Student Affairs 
Mr. Siu Chun-ngor
Deputy Security Officer, Security Unit, 

Secretariat

V I . Re t i rem en ts

Academic Staff
Professor Lau Din-cheuk
Professor of Chinese Language and Literature
Mr. W illiam  Cheng
Senior Lecturer in Education

Administrative Staff 
Mr. Wei Yu-chen
Manuscript Editor, University Press

T ig e r -s h a p e d  p i l l o w  w i th  b la c k  a n d  b r o w n  p a i n t e d  p e o n y  des ign  on  w h i te  s l i p  co a t in g ,  J in ,  1 2 - 1 3 th  c en tu ry ,  le n g th :  34 .8  cm  
( E x h i b i t i o n  o f  Ch in ese  C e r a m ic  P i l l o w s  f r o m  the C o l le c t i o n  o f  M r .  &  M r s .  Yeung  W in g  Ta t )
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Gifts and Donations

The University has recently received f ro m local  and
overseas individuals and foundat ions the fol lowing
gifts and donations in support o f  its programmes and
projects:

(1) From Arthur Anderson & Co. HK$10,000 
annually for the award of a scholarship to a 
2nd-year student of the Two-Year MBA Pro
gramme who will participate in an exchange 
programme with effect from 1989-90.

(2) From Dai-Ichi Kangyo Bank and Chekiang First 
Bank HK$30,000 annually for the award of 
three scholarships of $10,000 each to students of 
the Faculty of Business Administration with 
effect from 1989-90.

(3) From Financial Women's Association of Hong 
Kong HK$35,000 for the establishment of an 
endowment fund, the accrued interest from 
which will be used to set up a scholarship to be 
awarded to a 2nd-year female student of the 
Two-Year MBA Programme with effect from
1989-90.

(4) From The Hong Kong College of General 
Practitioners HK$1,000 for the award of a prize 
in family medicine to a 4th-year medical student 
in 1989-90.

(5) From Hong Kong Telephone Company Limited 
HK$ 175,000 as the first payment of a donation 
for a research fellowship for the two-year 
postdoctoral programme in telecommunication 
under the Hong Kong Research Fellowship 
Programme from 1989-90.

(6) From The Incorporated Trustees of the Wah Kiu 
Yat Po Fund for the Relief of Underprivileged 
Children HK$24,800 annually for the award of 
four scholarships of $6,200 each to academically 
outstanding students in the Department of 
Journalism and Communication from 1989-90, 
tenable for a maximum of three years, subject to 
satisfactory academic progress.

(7) From McDonald's Restaurants (Hong Kong) 
Limited an annual donation of three scholarships 
of tuition fee not exceeding HK$30,000 in total 
to outstanding 4th-year students of the Faculty 
of Business Administration, with effect from
1990-91.

(8) From Merrill Lynch Asia Pacific Region, 
Merrill Lynch International Inc., HK$25,000 
annually for the award of a scholarship to an 
outstanding full-time 2nd-year student majoring 
in business administration or economics from 
1989-90, tenable for three years, subject to 
satisfactory academic progress.

(9) From Nagoya University of Commerce and 
Business Administration ¥4,600,000 for the 
award of a scholarship to a graduate of this 
University to pursue MBA studies at the Nagoya 
University of Commerce and Business Adminis­
tration for 1989-90.

(10) From Nam Hoi Traders' Association, Limited, 
HK$50,000 for a loan fund to support MBA 
students who w ill participate in exchange 
programmes for 1989-90.

(11) From NCR (Hong Kong) Limited HK$7,000 
annually for the award of a scholarship to a 
3rd-year student in business administration or in 
electronic engineering/computer science stream 
on a rotation basis with effect from 1989-90.

(12) From Mrs. Or Cheung Sze-chun US$300 for the 
award of a bursary to a 1st-year student of the 
Department of Journalism and Communication 
in 1989-90.

(13) From Oversea-Chinese Banking Corporation 
Limited HK$12,000 for the award of a 
scholarship to an undergraduate of the Faculty of 
Business Administration in 1989-90.

(14) From Wal-Mart Stores Inc. (Hong Kong 
Branch) HK$5,000 annually for the award of a 
bursary to a 2nd-year student of any faculty on 
the basis of financial need and academic 
achievement from 1989-90, renewable up to a 
maximum of three years, subject to satisfactory 
academic progress.

(15) From the Winsor Education Foundation 
HK$125,000 as the first payment of a donation 
for a research fellowship for the two-year 
postgraduate programme in Chinese medicine 
under the Hong Kong Research Fellowship 
Programme from 1989-90.

(16) From Yale Club of Hong Kong HK$6,000 for 
the award of a scholarship to students of New 
Asia College in 1988-89.
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(17) From Hok Hoi Library HK$40,000 for the Art 
Gallery Publication Revolving Fund towards the 
publication cost of the Guangdong Paint ing 
Series .

(18) From United Nations Environment Programme 
HK$7,790 for the publication of the proceedings 
of two international conferences organized by 
the Department of Biology on campus in August 
1988.

(19) From the following donors contributions for 
research and educational purposes in the 
Department of Psychiatry:
(a) The 4th Scientific Meeting of the Pacific 

Rim College of Psychiatrists Limited 
HK$3,300;

(b) Professor C.N. Chen HK$6,000;
(c) Dr. Wong Chung-kwong HK$6,000;
(d) Dr. Christoph Yung HK$6,000;
(e) Dr. Helen Chiu HK$6,000; and
(f) Dr. Benjamin Lai HK$6,000.

(20) From Bayer China Co., Limited:
(a) HK$35,000 for a research undertaken by 

the Department of Medicine; and
(b) HK$8,626.40 to sponsor a staff member of 

the Department of Microbiology to attend 
a congress in Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia in 
February 1989.

(21) From Professor C.F. Chen HK$38,935 for a 
research project undertaken by the Chinese 
Medicinal Material Research Centre.

(22) From the following donors contributions for the 
Hong Kong Paediatric Bone Marrow Transplant 
Fund of the Department of Paediatrics:
(a) Ms. Chong Lai Yin HK$3,000; and
(b) Miss Mail Yuen Mei HK$300.

(23) From the following donors contributions for 
research and educational purposes in the Depart­
ment of Surgery:
(a) Miss Chu Yuen May HK$18,000; and
(b) Dr. S.D. Mok HK$10,000.

(24) From Chugai Pharmaceutical Co., Limited, 
US$12,000 for a research undertaken by the 
Department of Medicine.

(25) From Cilag Asia Pacific HK$30,000 for a 
research undertaken by the Department of 
Medicine.

(26) From Edward Keller Limited:
(a) HK$15,000 for the neonatal research 

undertaken by the Department of Paedi­
atrics; and

(b) HK$2,000 for postgraduate educational 
activities organized by the Department of 
Obstetrics and Gynaecology.

(27) From The East West Center in Honolulu a 
further donation of US$500 for a research 
project jointly undertaken by the Department 
of Journalism and Communication and the East 
West Center's Institute of Culture and Com­
munication.

(28) From Farmitalia Carlo Erba (HK) Limited:
(a) a further donation of HK$30,000 for a 

research undertaken by the Department of 
Medicine;

(b) HK$20,000 to sponsor a staff member of 
the Department of Clinical Oncology to 
attend an international conference in West 
Germany in June 1989; and

(c) HK$5,820 to sponsor a staff member of the 
Department of Medicine to attend a 
meeting on diabetes in Bangkok, Thailand 
in July 1989.

(29) From G.D. Searle International HK$25,000 for 
research in the Department of Microbiology.

(30) From Glaxo Hong Kong Limited:
(a) HK$20,000 for collaborative research 

undertaken by the Department of Surgery 
and the Division of Allergy and Clinical 
Immunology, University of Virginia, USA 
in July 1989;

(b) HK$35,000 for a symposium organized by 
the Department of Surgery in December 
1989; and

(c) HK$6,000 for the monthly seminars 
organized by the Centre for Clinical Trials 
and Epidemiological Research.

(31) From the following donors contributions for the 
GI research undertaken by the Department of 
Medicine:
(a) An anonymous HK$5,000; and
(b) Mr. David T.K. Wong HK$3,000.

(32) From Hong Kong - Shanghai Economics Devel
opment Association Limited HK$20,000 for a 
research project undertaken by the Faculty of 
Business Administration.

(33) From ICI (China) Limited:
(a) HK$6,235 for a research jointly under

taken by the Kwong Wah Hospital and the 
Department of Pharmacology;

(b) HK$48,000 for research projects on micro- 
maryngeal laser surgery undertaken by the 
Department of Anaesthesia and Intensive 
Care;
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(c) HK$6,000 for the weekly cardiac seminars 
organized by the Department of Medicine; 
and

(d) HK$7,446 to sponsor a staff member of the 
Department of Anaesthesia and Intensive 
Care to attend a meeting in New Zealand 
in August 1989.

(34) From International Development Research 
Centre, Canada, US$6,271.62 as the first pay
ment of a grant for a research undertaken by the 
Centre for Contemporary Asian Studies.

(35) From Janssen Cilag HK$ 17,940 for the Neur
ology Research Fund of the Department of 
Medicine.

(36) From Mr. Law Chung Wan a further donation of 
HK$100,000 for research purposes in the 
Department of Medicine.

(37) From Lee Foundation, Singapore, S$36,000 for 
research activities at the Institute of Chinese 
Studies undertaken by Professor Cheng Tsu-yu, 
visiting senior research fellow, in 1989-90.

(38) From Mr. Li Fook Hing:
(a) HK$2,000 for the Rheumatology Research 

Fund of the Department of Medicine; and
(b) HK$1,000 for research and educational 

purposes in the Department of Surgery.
(39) From Lingnan Foundation:

(a) US$18,000 for a translation project jointly 
undertaken by the Research Centre for 
Translation and the Nankai University, 
Tianjin, China; and

(b) HK$24,969.36 for a regional conference in 
comparative literature, jointly organized 
by the Japan Comparative Literature Asso
ciation and the Comparative Literature 
Research Unit of the University, held in 
Tokyo, Japan in June 1989.

(40) From Lotus Tours Limited HK$171,000 for 
research fund of the University.

(41) From Dr. Ma Pui Han a further donation of 
HK$500,000 for research activities at the 
Institute of Science and Technology undertaken 
by Dr. James C.N. Ma, honorary research 
fellow.

(42) From Nutricia (Asia) Limited HK$74,000 for a 
research undertaken by the Department of 
Paediatrics.

(43) From Organon (HK) Limited HK$7,000 for a 
research undertaken by the Department of 
Obstetrics and Gynaecology.

(44) From Pneumoconiosis Compensation Fund 
Board HK$35,000 for pneumoconiosis research

undertaken by the Department of Community 
and Family Medicine.

(45) From Roche Asian Research Foundation:
(a) a further donation of HK$20,000 for a 

research project undertaken by the 
Department of Community and Family 
Medicine;

(b) HK$12,500 for the seminar on AIDS 
organized by the University in June 1989; 
and

(c) HK$15,000 for a symposium organized by 
the Department of Surgery in December 
1989.

(46) From Sandoz Foundation for Gerontological 
Research HK$108,000 for a research project 
undertaken by the Department of Community 
and Family Medicine.

(47) From the University of Alberta a further 
donation of Can$2,000 for a research project 
undertaken by Dr. Y.M. Choy and Dr. K.P. Fung 
of the Department of Biochemistry.

(48) From United Nations University HK$ 17,349 for 
a research project undertaken by Professor S.T. 
Chang of the Department of Biology.

(49) From Mrs. Grace Wen HK$50,000 for research 
on neuroscience jointly undertaken by Dr. 
Walter K.K. Ho, senior lecturer in biochem­
istry, and the Neuroscience Research Institute, 
Guangzhou Medical College, China.

(50) From Wideland Foundation Lim ited 
HK$234,300 for the Hong Kong MIRCEN 
activities particularly microbial applications for 
global international cooperation undertaken by 
Professor S.T. Chang of the Department of 
Biology.

(51) From Mr. Wong Yao Hung HK$17,200 for 
research and educational purposes in the 
Department of Clinical Oncology.

(52) From the World Health Organization 
HK$ 145,671.40 for a research project under­
taken by the Department of Community and 
Family Medicine for 1989.

(53) From Yeung Shing Land Investment Co., 
Limited to New Asia College:
(a) HK$15,900 for the 1989 Student Summer 

Research Grants; and
(b) HK$380,000 for the renovation of the 

conference room.
(54) From Miss Young Wai Kek HK$7,500 for the 

IVF programme undertaken by the Department 
of Obstetrics and Gynaecology.

(55) From Mr. Henry Hsu HK$200,000 for research 
purposes at the University.
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(56) From 3M Hong Kong Limited HK$2,000 for 
postgraduate educational activities organized by 
the Department of Obstetrics and Gynaecology.

(57) From Allen & Hanburys HK$5,000 to sponsor 
a staff member of the Department of Clinical 
Pharmacology to attend a conference in 
Mannheim-Heidelberg, Germany, in July 1989.

(58) From Amateur Sports Federation and Olympic 
Committee of Hong Kong HK$18,000 for the 
Annual Sports Medicine Conference organized 
by the Physical Education Unit in March 1989.

(59) From the following donors contributions for a 
video educational programme jointly produced 
by the School of Education and the University 
Instructional Media Services:
(a) an anonymous donor HK$60,000; and
(b) Tin Ka Ping Foundation HK$20,000.

(60) From Astra Pharmaceuticals Sweden 
HK$20,000 to sponsor a staff member of the 
Department of Paediatrics to attend an inter­
national congress in Paris in July 1989.

(61) From B. Braun Medical (HK) Limited 
HK$5,000 to sponsor a staff member of the 
Department of Chemical Pathology to attend a 
symposium in Penang, Malaysia, in November 
1989.

(62) From Becton Dickinson & Co., Limited:
(a) HK$26,603 to sponsor a staff member of 

the Department of Morbid Anatomy to 
attend a meeting in Brussel, Belgium, in 
June 1989; and

(b) HK$ 10,000 for the seminar on AIDS 
organized by the University in June 1989.

(63) From Roche Pharmaceuticals and Chemicals 
Limited:
(a) HK$5,000 for the seminar on AIDS 

organized by the University in June 1989; 
and

(b) HK$4,500 to sponsor a staff member of the 
Department of Anaesthesia and Intensive 
Care to attend a congress in Kyoto, Japan, 
in September 1989.

(64) From Abbott Laboratories Limited HK$4,473 to 
sponsor a staff member of the Department of 
Anaesthesia and Intensive Care to attend a 
congress in Kyoto, Japan, in September 1989.

(65) From Ciba-Geigy (Hong Kong) Limited 
HK$ 130,000 for the Drug and Poisons Infor­
mation Bureau of the Department of Clinical 
Pharmacology.

(66) From Consulate General of the Federal Republic 
of Germany HK$18,794.58 for the 1988 Ger­
man summer intensive courses.

(67) From the following donors contributions for the 
second international imaging course organized 
by the Department of Diagnostic Radiology and 
Organ Imaging in October and November 1989:
(a) Cook Asia Limited HK$ 15,000; and
(b) Jardine Matheson & Co., Limited 

US$1,300.
(68) From ER Squibb & Sons (Pty.) Ltd. HK$ 13,000 

to sponsor a staff member of the Department of 
Medicine to participate in a Postgraduate 
Weekend for General Practitioners in Adelaide, 
Australia in February 1989.

(69) From Friends of the Art Gallery HK$22,000 
towards the Art Gallery Acquisition Fund for the 
purchasing of an early Qing underglaze blue urn 
with inscriptions, for the Art Gallery collection.

(70) From G.D. Searle & Co. HK$29,460 to sponsor 
a staff member of the Department of Micro­
biology to attend a meeting in Australia and a 
congress in Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, in Feb­
ruary 1989.

(71) From Smith Kline & French Laboratories:
(a) HK$20,000 for a symposium organized by 

the Department of Surgery in December 
1989;

(b) HK$27,957.40 to sponsor a staff member 
each of the Departments of Medicine and 
Surgery to attend a scientific meeting and 
a postgraduate course in May 1989 in 
Washington D.C., USA;

(c) HK$30,000 to sponsor a staff member of 
the Department of Surgery to attend a 
congress in Chicago, USA, and a congress 
in Toronto, Canada, in September 1989; 
and

(d) HK$1,800 for a meeting organized by the 
Department of Community and Family 
Medicine in August 1989.

(72) From Goodman Medical Supplies Limited 
HK$15,000 to sponsor a staff member of the 
Department of Surgery to attend two meetings in 
the United Kingdom in June 1989.

(73) From Hang Seng Bank Limited HK$30,000 for 
students' extracurricular activities for 1989-90.

(74) From Dr. Ho Tim HK$100,000 for a symposium 
to be organized by the Department of Bio
chemistry in June 1990.

(75) From The Industrial Promoting Co. HK$20,000 
for academic exchange programme of the 
Department of Obstetrics and Gynaecology.

(76) From Japan Foundation HK$41,238 for a 
conference organized by the Centre for Con­
temporary Asian Studies in May 1989.
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(77) From Medtronic International Limited 
HK$ 10,000 towards the John Vallance-Owen 
Fund of the Department of Medicine for spon­
soring staff of the department to attend sym­
posium.

(78) From Merck Sharp & Dohme International 
HK$6,600 to sponsor a staff member of the 
Department of Medicine to attend a meeting in 
Milan, Italy, in June 1989.

(79) From Milupa AG Representative Office 
HK$3,500 to sponsor a staff member of the 
Department of Paediatrics to visit the intensive 
care unit of the Hospital for Sick Children, 
Toronto, Canada, in September 1989.

(80) From Pfizer Corporation HK$ 12,400 to sponsor 
a staff member of the Department of Surgery to 
attend an international congress in India in 
October 1989.

(81) From Sandoz Pharmaceutical Ltd. HK$28,000 
to sponsor a staff member of the Department of 
Medicine to attend a meeting in Milan, Italy, in 
June 1989.

(82) From Sharp-Roxy (Hong Kong) Limited 
HK$1,000,000 for the establishment of a 
visiting professorship in the Department of 
Surgery.

(83) From Squibb (Far East) Limited HK$10,200 to 
sponsor a staff member of the Department of 
Medicine to attend conferences on cardiology 
organized by the Malaysian Heart Association 
and Singapore Cardiology Association in 
Malaysia and Singapore in March 1989.

(84) From Squibb AB HK$44,000 to sponsor two 
staff members of the Department of Medicine to 
attend a meeting in Lund University, Sweden, in 
June 1989.

(85) From various donors contributions totalling 
HK$30,000 for an international conference 
jointly organized by the Eastern Academy of 
Management, USA and the Faculty of Business 
Administration in June 1989.

(86) From various donors contributions totalling 
HK$212,100 towards the Children's Cancer 
Fund of the Department of Paediatrics.

(87) From various donors contributions totalling 
HK$560,000 towards the Careers Library Re
furbishment Fund of the Office of Student 
Affairs.

(88) From World Health Organization and Inter
national Society of Hypertension Organizing 
Committee HK$25,323 to sponsor a staff

member of the Department of Medicine to 
attend a meeting in Gothenburg, Sweden, in 
September 1989.

(89) From Wyeth (HK) Limited:
(a) HK$3,600 to sponsor the Monday Journal 

Club Lunch Meetings organized by the 
Department of Clinical Oncology; and

(b) HK$2,000 for the monthly seminars 
organized by the Centre for Clinical Trials 
and Epidemiological Research.

(90) From Hoechst China Limited:
(a) HK$2,000 for the monthly seminars 

organized by the Centre for Clinical Trials 
and Epidemiological Research; and

(b) HK$10,000 to sponsor a staff member of 
the Department of Medicine to attend a 
congress in New Delhi, India, in October 
1989.

(91) From Burroughs Wellcome & Co. (HK) Limited 
a terumo syringe pump for the Department of 
Anaesthesia and Intensive Care.

(92) From Professor T.K. Cheng 1,444 volumes of 
books and eighty-nine titles of journals to the 
Institute of Chinese Studies.

(93) From Professor Alan G. Gibb volumes of the 
Journal  o f  Laryngology and Otology from 1946 
to 1979 to the Department of Surgery.

(94) From Mr. Li Hing Choi an electrolarynx/voice 
box to the Department of Surgery.

(95) From Dr. James C.N. Ma a speed boat to the 
Marine Science Laboratory for research pur
poses.

(96) From Milupa a portable microcomputer to the 
Department of Paediatrics.

(97) From the following donors various gifts of 
Chinese art and antiquities to the Art Gallery 
collection from August 1988 to July 1989:
(a) Bei Shan Tang;
(b) Mr. Ho Yan Ning;
(c) bequest from Mr. Hoh Paak;
(d) B.Y. Lam Foundation;
(e) Mr. Ng Hoi Po;
(f) Mr. Zhong Zhengshan;
(g) Professor G.M. Peterson;
(h) Dr. K.H. Shi;
(i) Mr. Li Tianma; 
(j) Luen Zhai;
(k) Mrs. Hui Kwok-on;
(1) Guangdong Provincial Museum;
(m) Mr. Lai Loy; and
(n) Friends of the Art Gallery.
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B e a n - s h a p e d  p i l l o w  w i th  in c is e d  f i g u r e  des ign  u n d e r  t h r e e - c o lo u r  glaze ,  J in ,  1 2 - I 3 t h  cen tu ry ,  le n g th :  26 .5  cm 
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